Weekly ReCAP for July 28, 2017
_________________________________________________________
Next CPC meeting on August 7, 2017, 1:30 – 4 pm, Main Library, San Andreas
_____________________________________________________________________________

Next BOS meeting August 11 (no agenda available yet), next PC meeting August 13, agenda available online.

__________________________________________________________________
Save this date: CAP/CPC Fundraiser at Mokelumne Hill on September 23.
Request for Auction and Raffle Items
Please consider donating an auction or raffle item for the Community Action Project’s upcoming Fall Equinox Fundraiser, September 23, 2017. Perhaps there is a local business you support that would be willing to help, or maybe you are an artist or craftsman that can offer a piece of your own work. Any item, great or small, will be gratefully accepted. The chicken-in-a-barrel dinner is to support the Calaveras Planning Coalition, a group of community organizations and individuals who want a healthy and sustainable future for Calaveras County. The CPC’s program accomplishments over the last eleven years have been in four areas: the general plan update, community plan preparation, water plans, and technical assistance to threatened neighborhoods. Please help us continue to balance the conservation of local agricultural, natural and historic resources with the need to provide jobs, housing, safety, and services. Contact our outreach coordinator, Jenny Fuqua at (209) 559-2455 or jennyfuqua19@gmail.com if you can help. And don’t forget to save the date, September 23, for a great time. Details are coming soon. Thank you!  

_____________________________________________________________________________
Next BOS meeting August 11 (no agenda available yet), next PC meeting August 13, agenda available online.
_____________________________________________________________________________
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Calaveras County, employees agree to contract extension

651777
Guy McCarthy / The Union Democrt
The union that represents about 275 Calaveras County employees agreed to a six-month contract extension today with county administrators and human resources staff, a representative for Service Employees International Union Local 1021 said in a phone interview after negotiations concluded about 2 p.m.

The contract extension includes a 5 percent increase in what the county will pay toward health care premiums for 215 employees represented by SEIU Local 1021, said Bill Petrone, area director for the union.

“We're going to be voting this on Aug. 1 and we expect it to pass,” Petrone said. “This is very important because the cost of health care was becoming untenable for our employees, to keep picking up all the premium increases. Employees have been paying the increases on their own.”

Over the past six years, employees’ health care premium costs have increased two times more than wage increases they’ve received, Petrone said.

“The 5 percent increase that we agreed to, for an employee who has their family on health insurance, they’re going to have $100 more a month in their pocket,” Petrone said.

About 60 county employees represented by the union take $300 a month in cash in lieu of health care benefits, and they also receive 100 percent dental and vision coverage for themselves and their families.

The contract extension agreement reached today with Calaveras County includes an additional floating holiday for all employees to use before Dec. 31.

“We go back to negotiating table for wages and benefits in October 2017,” Petrone said.

The current contract expired June 30, and the contract extension is through Dec. 31, 2017, Petrone said. The agreement reached today possibly averted a strike. Bargaining with Calaveras County began in May and there were about 10 bargaining sessions over the past three months.

Calaveras County administrators referred questions to Human Resources. The director of Human Resources did not respond this afternoon.

A chapter of Service Employees International Union Local 1021 represents 275 employees with Calaveras County and another 55 with Calaveras County Water District, Petrone said. The county workers include public works, clerical workers, code enforcement, agriculture department, planning, tax collector and assessor employees.

Petrone is area director for SEIU Local 1021 in Calaveras, Amador and San Joaquin counties, representing about 7,000 employees altogether.

______________________________________________________________________________

Published July 25, 2017 at 08:41PM

Sonora considers new taxes to bring in revenue

Alex McLean / The Union Democrat
 

Raising the sales tax in the City of Sonora by a quarter-cent would generate an additional $850,000 per year in revenue that could be spent on roads or other services, according to estimates by city officials.

Possible options for boosting revenues was the focus of a meeting held Tuesday by the Sonora Finance Committee, which looked at the sales tax, parcel tax, utility user tax and assessment districts. The talks were part of the committee’s ongoing efforts to develop a long-term plan for improving the city’s financial outlook.

“We aren’t by any means suggesting to do all of these,” City Administrative Services Director Jennifer Callaway said to the committee. “Hopefully you can eliminate some, narrow it down, and help direct us with what you want us to proceed with bringing to the council.”

Most of the methods discussed would require approval from a majority to two-thirds of registered voters in the city before any increases or new taxes could be imposed.

Increasing costs are expected to outpace revenues at such a rate that the city is projected to have a $1 million spending deficit by 2021. That’s about 20 percent of the city’s roughly $5 million General Fund that pays for core services like police, fire protection, public works, administration and community development.

For comparison, Tuolumne County leaders laid off three employees and proposed cutting back some popular services earlier this year to eliminate a nearly $4 million deficit that represented about 5 percent of the county’s $72 million General Fund.

Sonora Mayor Connie Williams and Councilman George Segarini, who serve on the city’s finance committee, ultimately directed Callaway and City Administrator Tim Miller to look into a potential quarter-cent sales tax increase and utility user’s tax on electric, gas, cable, television water or telephone services.

Neither committee member was in favor of exploring a $150 parcel tax that would generate an estimated $330,000 a year on 2,200 taxable parcels, nor did they express interest in forming an assessment district that would require a mail-in election process anytime a rate increase was needed.

Miller also agreed that a parcel tax was less favorable than a sales tax increase.

“The cost (of a sales tax increase) is distributed over a much larger population base,” as opposed to the almost 5,000 residents who live within the three-square-mile incorporated area of the city, Miller said.

The city last increased the sales tax by a half-percent through Measure I, which received 73.1 percent approval from city voters through a mail-in election in 2004. That means sales in the city are taxed at a rate of 7.75 percent because the statewide minimum sales tax is 7.25 percent, among the highest in the nation.

As a opposed to a “general tax” that can go into the General Fund for pretty much whatever the council sees fit, Measure I is considered a “special tax” because it can be used only for supporting the city’s police, fire and public works departments.

A special tax requires approval from two-thirds of registered voters while a general tax requires a simple majority.

“If we wanted to pursue this, we should really engage in some community conversations or some community surveying to see the level of support that would be out there,” Callaway said.

Miller said the most cost-effective way to put the ballot measure before voters would be during next year’s primary election in June or general election in November, as opposed to paying between $5,000 and $7,000 for a special mail-in election.

Segarini and Williams suggested a potential quarter-cent sales tax increase could be dedicated specifically for fixing roads, as the city is not expected to get as much in return from the new gas tax as other areas with larger populations.

An additional quarter-cent increase would put the city’s sales tax at 8 percent. That’s the same as the average rate for 485 incorporated cities in California as of July 1, according to the state Board of Equalization’s database.

Seven incorporated cities all located in Los Angeles County had the highest sales tax rate of 10.25 percent.

The committee also wanted to explore the possibility of implementing a tax on utility user for services such as electric, gas, cable, television, water, and telephone.

Williams suggested looking into a tax on satellite TV providers because they don’t have to pay a 5 percent franchise fee that’s imposed on cable TV providers to bury their lines in public property.

Such a tax would also require approval from a majority to two-thirds of voters, depending on the purpose.

A 2015 study found that Tuolumne County residents have the second-lowest tax burden of all 58 California counties, behind only Trinity County, based on the estimated amount paid by each person per year in income, sales, property and fuel taxes.
___________________________________________________________

Sonora considers selling property at city entrance

Alex McLean / The Union Democrat / July 25, 2017
6518004
The City of Sonora could soon be looking to sell an overgrown 24.5-acre property at Stockton Road and Highway 108 that was at one time envisioned as the site of a proposed resort featuring a 172-room hotel with 12 villas, restaurant, health club, two parking garages and conference center with a 12,000-square-foot ballroom.

Historically known as Mill Villa Hill, the property was donated to the city in 1995 by Henry F. Von Eichel, who was described in an article in The Union Democrat as a New York commodities broker. The article about the gift stated he got the land from his father, Diet Von Eichel, who owned a Volkswagen dealership in Modesto and real estate in Modesto and Tuolumne County.

The Sonora Finance Committee has been reviewing the possibility of selling the property to generate some one-time revenue for the cash-strapped city, but the Sonora City Council would ultimately have to approve putting the property on the market and any sale agreement.

In 1990, the council approved plans for the Sonora Ridge project that was proposed to be constructed on 36 acres at the northeast corner of Stockton Road and Highway 108.

The hotel was proposed to be located on the land that was later given to the city, while the property to the north would be the site of a commercial center called the Sonora Ridge Village that would include stores, professional offices, a visitor information center, cafe, roundabout with a waterfall and walking paths.

An undated concept plan for the property after it was acquired by the city listed potential partners in a mixed-use development on the site as the now-defunct Sonora Redevelopment Agency, Sierra Repertory Theatre, Tuolumne County Economic Company (now Authority), Ed Quin McDonald, and Holland & Allen.

Potential pitfalls listed in the concept plan included hillside concerns, the need for a water main extension, past mining activities in the area, and a nearby sewage treatment plant located to the southeast.

A 1995 report by City Engineer Jerry Fuccillo stated that access to the site was limited and required an off-road vehicle from the end of Mill Villa Court to a graded road on a property to the north. He also determined a bridge or large culvert would have to be built across Woods Creek to access the property from Southgate Drive.

Fuccillo concluded in his report that without better access the site’s potential public uses would be limited to open space, such as a “Sonora” sign similar to the “Hollywood” sign in Los Angeles that he suggested could be placed on the hill facing Highway 108.

In an article published in The Union Democrat on Dec. 7, 1995, one week prior to the city taking ownership of the property, then-City Administrator Greg Applegate said a convention center on the site was one of the “more promising possibilities.”

Holiday Inn had approved a franchise for the property but was unable to get enough investors, according to the article.

The property’s value was assessed at $65,463 in 1995, according to Fuccillo’s report. The Tuolumne County Assessor’s Office currently does not have a value listed through ParcelQuest.

____________________________________________________________

Shop owners, homeless face off in Jamestown town hall meeting

Giuseppe Ricapito / The Union Democrat / July 26, 2017
About 70 Jamestown residents and families met with Tuolumne County Sheriff Jim Mele and his staff at a town hall meeting Wednesday evening at the Main Street Sheriff’s community center to address the scourge of vagrancy, thefts, and drug use throughout Jamestown.

But while many business owners piped up to speak about the affronts to their property and persons purportedly committed by transients, the palpable discord with the homeless community members in attendance prompted the calling for an additional community meeting, tentatively set for Aug. 4.

Karen Luckhardt, owner of Inner Sanctum Cellars on Main Street, stood from her front row seat during the meeting at rouse the community to action.

“We are the gateway to Tuolumne County,” she said. “We have an immediate problem that we have to take care of.”

At the beginning of the town hall, Mele acknowledged that the meeting had been called to address the spate of public health issues that had arisen as a result of homelessness and drug use in the area.

“Obviously we have some issues and we are here to talk about those issues to see what we can do to collaborate together and see if we can come up with something,” he said.

Rick Pierce began the public statements with an inquiry about how to facilitate the community partnerships that Mele emphasized in his introductory speech.

“We do have ongoing issues,” he said. “We need some direction about what specifically you want us to do.”

Mele acknowledged that mental health and personal circumstances may contribute to the homelessness issue in the area. But to initiate the community partnership with the people of Jamestown, he said, the onus was on the people to refuse services and accommodations to transients.

“This is the first step, acknowledging we have a problem. You have to say no more,” he said.

Early in the meeting, many people who said they represent the homeless community spoke to the crowd, emphasizing that many of the homeless acted as a sort of “neighborhood watch” when there was no deputy presence in the town.

“If it wasn’t for them most of the businesses would be vandalized in the middle of the night,” said a man who identified himself as Samuel. “I just feel that their voice should be heard.”

When addressing members of the homeless community, Mele emphasized that “we can’t paint broad brush strokes with the homeless.”

But on multiple occasions, the respectful decorum of the meeting devolved into isolated shouting matches between business owners and homeless representatives.

One self-described homeless person told about a “drifter” who came into town and asked “eight people on the street” for drugs.

“Not one person had drugs,” he said.

Kathleen Boone, a soon-to-be Jamestown business owner of The Service Station, replied, “I’ve seen you do drugs!”

Speaking later to Mele, she said, “when there’s presence it totally helps and I don’t care if that’s for an hour or every other hour. When you’re here, they move out.”

Mele would at times need to intercede between interrupting statements and impromptu arguments so a community member could speak.

“I think there’s a whole room of frustration here. I think what we all have in common is frustration. So let’s come to a resolution here.”

Additional issues discussed included camping and trash ordinances, open containers, being under the influence in public, and urination and defecation in public.

But because of limits at the Tuolumne County Jail and the fact that many of the crimes discussed were misdemeanors or infractions, Mele said, offenders simply couldn’t be thrown in jail and forgotten.

“We spend the majority of my resources in Tuolumne County in Jamestown,” he said. “You have the highest call volume.”

Despite being at full staff, Mele said, additional deputies and resources were needed to address all of the issues outlined at the meeting.

Tuolumne County political officials Supervisor Karl Rodefer, County Administrator Craig Pedro and Tuolumne County Assistant of Human Services Director Steve Boyack were also in attendance at the town hall.

Rodefer stood at the head of the room with Mele and often offered guidance on the legal and civil grievances governing the community’s concerns.

“The problem is, I think, that these people are knowingly” committing the misdemeanor or infraction crimes, he said. Rodefer additionally echoed Mele when addressing a system commonly perceived as “catch and release” because the size of the Tuolumne County Jail was not large enough to accommodate petty criminals along with violent or felony offenders.

“We don’t have the capacity,” he said.

Many of those in attendance also offered ideas about how to abate the vagrancy and crime issue.

“There’s simple things to do as a business owner,” said Phil Herrero, owner of Stogies Gold Country Lounge, who added that he added LED lights above his business to discourage a homeless presence there. “Let’s light up these sidewalks.”

Jamestown resident John Viglienzoni also stood in front of the crowd for over five minutes and appealed for more community organization and another follow up meeting to discuss progress.

“This was a good first meeting,” he said. “The bottom line is this. We are talking about four or five people who are bad actors and certainly the sheriff has the ability to put the thumb on them.”

Mele echoed a statement made by Undersheriff Bill Pooley, and indicated that the Sheriff’s Office would partner with Tuolumne County Mental Health on Saturday to approach transients and offer them professional help.
____________________________________________________________

Public comments sought on Phoenix Lake plan

Guy McCarthy / The Union Democrat / July26, 2017

 6520914
The Initial Study/Mitigated Negative Declaration for the Phoenix Lake Preservation and Restoration Project may be viewed at TUD headquarters, 18885 Nugget Blvd., off Tuolumne Road.

There’s a public hearing to review the Initial Study/Mitigated Negative Declaration for the Phoenix Lake Preservation and Restoration Project at 6 p.m. Wednesday at 18885 Nugget Blvd.

The public comment period is July 21 through Aug. 21. Comments can be sent by mail to:

Chad Parsons, P.E.

Tuolumne Utilities District

18885 Nugget Boulevard

Sonora, CA 95370

Comments can also be emailed to cparsons@tudwater.com.

All comments must be received by 4 p.m. Aug. 21.

For more information, go online to www.tudwater.com/projects-development/phoenix-lake-preservation-and-restoration-plan online.

Staff and management at Tuolumne Utilities District are moving forward with a proposed plan to improve the district’s key reservoir, Phoenix Lake, and they’re seeking public comments on a study and an environmental document.

Phoenix Lake is three miles northeast of Sonora on Phoenix Lake Road, and people at TUD say it’s the primary drinking water source for Sonora, Jamestown, Scenic View and Mono Village. They also say Phoenix Lake is a principal fill source for Cal Fire helicopter operations.

Overall goals of the Phoenix Lake Preservation and Restoration Plan are to improve water quality and restore water storage capacity by implementing sediment removal, increase wetland enhancement, sediment reuse and disposal, and make tributary improvements.

The proposed project includes sedimentation and flood protection improvements along lower Chicken Creek and construction of a crossing over Power Creek. Completing the proposed project would increase water supply reliability and improve water quality for TUD’s largest water system, which serves more than 10,000 people.

Historians say the reservoir was first built in 1852 to support hydraulic mining. The designed storage capacity is about 900 acre-feet, but sediment buildup over the past century has reduced capacity to about 600 acre-feet. Today Phoenix Lake has a surface area of about 88 acres when it’s full.

Staff at TUD say reduced capacity at Phoenix Lake affects water quality due to nutrient inputs, sedimentation and invasive aquatic vegetation.

Private development around the lake, starting in the 1960s and continuing through the 1980s, effectively closed the lake to public access, according to TUD. Today, recreation at the reservoir is limited to “non-motorized, non-contact” activities.

Tuolumne Utilities District has received more than $5 million dollars in grant funding for the project. Construction could begin next summer.

State environmental regulations mean making changes at Phoenix Lake requires paperwork and public notifications. On Friday, staff at TUD released a “Notice of Intent to Adopt a Mitigated Negative Declaration for the Phoenix Lake Preservation and Restoration Project.”
_______________________________________________________________________

Opinion

The last best empty place in America

Timothy Egan / The Union Democrat / July 26, 2017

At dawn the woodpeckers start in, hammering heads against tree trunks, and you wonder if there’s a better way for a bird to make a living. Oh, the avian migraines. Twilight lingers till nearly 11 p.m.; if there’s a decent moon, you can fish in the silver light of Montana’s longest days.

When the sun is high, you swing from a rope tied to a cedar tree and drop into the great grip of the Kootenai River current, then swim back to the raft, to float and cast a fly line and look at ospreys and take in the grandeur of this land — your land, my land, an immense national forest.

Teddy Roosevelt left his initials on the outside wall of the community hall of Troy, a little shrug of a town along the river. But he left much more than that here in the far corner of northwest Montana and all over the West: an endowment to every American, rich and poor alike, their inheritance of public land.

Unlike the beaches in Chris Christie’s New Jersey, you can’t just “close” the 2.2 million acres of the Kootenai National Forest. The grizzly bears, the elk, the bobcats, the wolves, the swift predators and the stealthy ones, they prowl and sniff as always, far outnumbering humans in a place where a cellphone signal is a distant rumor.

But for a time, the Kootenai National Forest fell into the wrong hands. The barbarians nearly destroyed a land that was meant to remain a place of wonder for our children’s children’s children.

The mountainsides were skinned in industrial clear-cuts, the end result of public servants colluding with corporate plunderers. After the forests of larch, cedar, fir and pine were leveled for timber, the hillsides could no longer hold the ground during times of heavy rain and snowmelt. Tons of sediment slid into the Yaak River, which flows into the Kootenai.

For trout in the Yaak, it was a catastrophe. A healthy river bottom is layered with polished rocks of rainbow striations, and gravel crushed during another geologic age. But a river bottom thick with sediment is just a graveyard.

So you wonder, between hikes to nearly unknown waterfalls that would be national park centerpieces in any other state, how this place could have been so abused. It’s a public trust, not unlike the White House. No one person, no one interest group, owns it.

People come here for Tom Sawyer summers, for sleep induced by the white noise of that same Yaak River, for perspective. A city person like myself has very little in common with someone who lives off the grid, eating what they kill, drying what they forage, warming themselves through the interminable winter with wood downed in a storm.

In the Yaak Valley, there are two bars and three preachers, or maybe three bars and two preachers, depending on how much misery there is in the tank. One of the bars is the Dirty Shame. It’s not unusual to hear somebody start a conversation thus: “I was getting hammered at the Shame two nights ago when …”

The forest is the one thing those on opposite sides of the cultural divide hold in common. My nephew Riley is a Western Tarzan. He hunts for deer, elk, grouse, catches rainbows and cutthroat, hikes into the wildest pockets of Montana, jumps from cliffs into icy river pools. He guides people who pay a lot of money to do what he does naturally. He gives me crap because I can’t hold the rifle perfectly steady when we shoot at targets, and I couldn’t tell the two major deer species of the Kootenai forest apart. Hey, when you stare at the headlights, no one knows if you’re a white-tailed or a mule deer.

He wears a T-shirt emblazoned with words that every American should live by: Public Land Owner.

That land is always under threat. The current White House occupant has never been in the Mountain time zone, nor the Pacific, since he’s been president. His habitat is a golf course under heavy guard. And yet he’s ordered up a survey to see if he can take away from all of us some of the lands that were protected under powers created by that president who left his initials on the side of the Troy town hall.

The good news is that the Kootenai forest is on the mend. Trout, mostly small, rise for caddis flies on the Yaak River. There are almost enough new-growth trees to keep the sediment load down. This special place, this empty place, is healing, and feels ever more wild with every passing summer.

“We need wilderness to protect us from ourselves,” wrote Rick Bass, who was born in Texas, and found his voice after moving to the Yaak Valley some years ago. That sounds like the kind of thing somebody might say around a late-night campfire. But it’s true in the morning. The enemy of this last best place is us. We are also its savior.

_______________________________________________________________________
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Beetle-killed trees used in local restaurant and Burning Man event

Guy McCarthy / The Union Democrat / July 27, 2017
Blue-stain trim and paneling from beetle-killed trees are dominant design elements in the main dining room at CiBO Famiglia, a farm-to-table Italian restaurant in Twain Harte that opened in September.

There’s an entire wall installation devoted to cross-sections of beetle-killed trees, accented and illuminated by bare-bulb lighting.

Later this summer, lumber cut from more than 100 logs harvested from tree mortality zones in the Twain Harte area will be used to build the temple at this year’s Burning Man gathering in Black Rock Desert, Nevada.

In the midst of the dead tree crisis, most harvested, beetle-killed trees are taken to wood yards for chipping and burning at biomass plants like Pacific Ultrapower Chinese Station outside Chinese Camp.

But some are finding other uses for wood.

A state of emergency for pervasive tree mortality in Tuolumne County has been in place since September 2015, and since then scientists have estimated there are more than 100 million trees dead in the Sierra Nevada.

Tuolumne County Office of Emergency Services projects have removed more than 3,700 trees killed or damaged by infestation so far this year. Pacific Gas & Electric workers and contractors have removed more than 30,000 trees over the past two years from locations in Tuolumne County.
‘We wanted it to feel indigenous’

At CiBO Famiglia, chef-owner Josh Woodall and co-owners Charlene and Mark Pradenas opted to use wood from beetle-killed trees because it fits with their business’ theme of tapping into local resources for everything from milk and eggs to building materials from nearby Sierra Village.

“We have a lot of beetle-killed trees here,” said Woodall, who grew up in Mi-Wuk Village and moved back about four years ago. “We have a whole wall that looks like a stack of wood, 28 feet long and 5 feet tall.”

Most of the interior trim at CiBO Famiglia is made with beetle-killed wood, a mantle is made with beetle-killed wood, and the lounge is trimmed with beetle-killed wood, Woodall said.

“We wanted it to feel indigenous, like when people come here they feel like they’re still in the environment here,” Woodall said Wednesday at CiBO Famiglia. “We want it to feel like the woods and the mountains, so we wanted to use local products as much as we could.”

Woodall said most contractors tell him wood from beetle-killed trees is not as strong as wood from healthy trees. But he believes it’s a one-of-a-kind resource for designers and others who work with wood, for interiors and exteriors.

“It’s great for design aspects with the blueing in it,” Woodall said. “It’s a unique opportunity to create new stuff with a resource we have tons of right now. As a local I think it’s important to use local stuff.”

‘Useful material we’re wasting’
Lee “Tree” Klinger, a scientist working with Burning Man 2017, has written about the ecology of the Burning Man temple planned this year.

“It’’s a tree-to-temple project,” Klinger said in a phone interview Wednesday, speaking from Fairfax in the Bay Area. “These are trees that would not have a constructive purpose other than being chipped and used for fuel, and we’re actually building a substantial structure from them, showing these kinds of trees can be used.”

Burning Man is billed as an annual experiment in temporary community dedicated to radical self-expression and radical self-reliance. True to the event’s name, participants at Burning Man burn a wooden effigy of a man every year.

The first Burning Man events, 1986 to 1989, were held at Baker Beach within view of Golden Gate Bridge in San Francisco. Since 1990, Burning Man gatherings have been staged in Black Rock Desert, about 120 miles north of Reno.

The first Burning Man temple was built and burned in the year 2000, and its been done every year since, Klinger said.

The temple at Burning Man is always intended to “honor and foster healing in all who participate and visit” the gathering, Klinger said in a recent essay posted online. This year’s temple is also intended to highlight tree mortality in California, Nevada and Colorado.

“My understanding is the trees we’re using are all ponderosa pines from areas where PG&E is harvesting trees from near power lines,” Klinger said Wednesday. “All the trees are coming from PG&E.”

Klinger, who earned undergraduate, graduate and doctoral degrees from the University of Colorado, added, “It’s essential these trees be removed from our forest, because if not they can contribute to catastrophic fires.”

Klinger said he knows it firsthand because he lost his home in Big Sur in the 2013 Pfeiffer Fire that destroyed more than 30 residences and burned more than 900 acres. Severe oak mortality was a factor in the fire, along with decades of aggressive fire suppression.

“You’re never going to stop the fires until you remove those dead trees,” Klinger said. “It’s a huge hazard.”

Klinger, who still lives in Big Sur, said using beetle-killed wood from tree mortality areas in Tuolumne County helps set an example for others seeking ways to reuse and recycle.

“We’re using the wood as structural material, showing the wood can be used for its strength and integrity,” Klinger said. “From the tree to the work site, you can use this material. It’s useful material we’re wasting.”

Other uses
Staff with PG&E say the idea to use beetle-killed trees for the Burning Man temple came from the group of people who won the bid to design and build it. They reached out to PG&E vegetation management team leaders, said Brandi Merlo, a corporate relations representative for the utility giant.

“They were looking to source wood from the Sierra where bark beetle has had a major impact and caused widespread tree mortality,” Merlo said. “They heard about the work our team was doing, and asked if we could help.”

Most beetle-killed trees from Tuolumne County end up as chips or shavings, Merlo said.

Since the tree mortality crisis began in 2014, statewide Pacific Gas & Electric has removed more than 200,000 dead or dying trees each year that could pose a risk to power lines, Merlo said. The utility has also created a wood management program where PG&E removes logs and limbs for customers in high tree mortality counties, including Calaveras and Tuolumne counties.

“Saw logs are delivered to saw mills and log export facilities where possible,” Merlo said. “Other logs suitable for press-board processing are delivered there. Otherwise, debris is being taken to yards where it may be processed into biomass chips, or hauled away for animal bedding shavings, or press-board chips.”

Tracie Riggs, coordinator for Tuolumne County’s Office of Emergency Services, says logs from tree mortality projects go to the wood yard near Chinese Station where they are used as fuel, with a small portion picked up by America Wood Fibers.

“We also gave some of the logs to the Cal Fire Base Camp so they could make snowmen to be sold for the Tree Mortality Assistance Program for seniors,” Riggs said.

Riggs pointed out it’s important to keep in mind that bark beetles cause blue stain in pine, causing some timber companies, including Sierra Pacific Industries, to be “very selective in the amount and type of pine they are accepting from these types of projects.”

For people at CiBO Famiglia and Burning Man, the wood many in the timber industry see as poor quality has relevant, meaningful uses that underscore their messages on the importance of reuse, recycling and sustainability.

“We want to reiterate we’re a local farm-to-table restaurant,” Woodall said. “Most of our food is coming from local farms, most of our furniture is done by local guys. It’s fitting our interior is done with materials from Sierra Village and Mi Wuk.”

This year’s Burning Man gathering is scheduled Aug. 27 to Sept. 4. Organizers hope the temple made with wood from beetle-killed trees will pack a memorable punch.

“The temple has been a space where people can grapple with facing death,” Steve Brummond, one of the leaders of the crew that won the bid to build the temple, told PG&E. “It’s incredibly appropriate this year we’re using the material we are because it represents death in the forest from drought and bark beetle.”
__________________________________________________________________
